Village of Coxsackie
Workshop Minutes
February 9, 2023

The Workshop Meeting was called to order by Mayor Mark Evans at 6:00 p.m. Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Katlyn Irwin, and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. 

Water & Sewer Requests

The Board deliberated on the following water & sewer request received:

Patricia & Lawrence McCarroll, 25 Warren Avenue-Requesting late fee waived of $45.70. They claim that they never received a previous bill. Payment history is good. It was decided to put on the agenda for approval at the upcoming Board Meeting on Monday, February 13th. 

Lorraine Reid, 27 Church Street-Laura Reid and her husband are caring for elderly parent, Lorraine Reid, as Power of Attorney. They are asking for late fees waived in the amount of $199.62, and a payment plan to pay off the remaining balance of $739.69. It was decided to put on the agenda for the upcoming Board Meeting on Monday, February 13th, for approval of the penalty removal, and a 6-month payment plan to pay off the remaining balance. 

Summer Recreation

The Mayor stated that both Tara Bachner & Agenta Russo will be attending the Board Meeting on Monday, February 13th to give an update on the 2022 Summer Recreation Program, and to discuss potential changes to the 2023 Summer Recreation Program. The changes may include cancelling the Learn to Swim Program and rolling that money into adding an additional week to the Summer Recreation Program. The Learn To Swim Program participation has been dwindling. 

Wastewater Treatment Plant Trailer

The Board discussed putting the new, and never used, dump trailer out to bid. The trailer was originally purchased with the intent of the Wastewater Department using it to haul away plastics, but then they discovered another way to dispose of the waste, and it was no longer needed. It was decided to put on the agenda for approval at the upcoming Board Meeting on Monday, February 13th. The bids will be due by the next Workshop Meeting on March 9th, and will be awarded at the next Board Meeting on March 13th. 

Memorial Day Parade

The Board discussed the request received from the American Legion asking to hold the Annual Memorial Day Parade on May 29, 2023. Line-up will be at noon, and step-off will be at 1:00 p.m. It was decided to put on the agenda for approval at the upcoming Board Meeting on Monday, February 13th. 

Crossing Guard

The Board discussed accepting the resignation received from Crossing Guard Chris Vieta. The Village has already advertised to fill the position. Only one application was received. The Village Clerk stated that there was another application on file from an applicant from back in August. At that time, the Village was not hiring. The Board asked the Clerk to reach out to the applicant to see if they are still interested in the position. 

Comprehensive Plan Update

The Board discussed putting out a Request for Proposal (RFP) for an update to the Comprehensive Plan. The Board would like to have an idea of how much this will cost in time for working on the upcoming budget. It was decided to put on the agenda for approval at the upcoming Board Meeting on Monday, February 13th. The RFP’s will be due by the March meeting. The Mayor stated that the estimate that was received from ELAN Planning a while ago was between $75,000.00 and $90,000.00. He is hoping to receive proposals for less than that. There is also potential that the Greene IDA would commit money to the update if the Village and Town decides to do a joint plan again. 

Department of Health Wastewater Covid Surveillance

The Board discussed a notice received from Greene County Public Health stating that our Wastewater Treatment Plant has been added as a Covid testing site. The Mayor stated that he is unsure of the testing details as of right now. 

Fire Department 10% Property Tax Assessment Reduction

The Board discussed reviewing and approving parameters for eligibility, preparing for the Public Hearing on Monday, February 13th, and passing the Local Law (Local Law #2 of 2023). 

The Mayor stated that it is up to each municipality to pass a Local Law and determine what parameters will be used to determine eligibility. The Local Law has to be passed, and a list of eligible applicants has to be submitted to the Town Assessor’s Office by March 1st. Both the Mayor and Trustee Daoust will abstain from voting on the Local Law since they will receive the benefit for being in the Fire Department. 

Robert Stout, Village Attorney, stated that real property owned by an enrolled member of an incorporated volunteer fire company, fire department, or incorporated voluntary ambulance service, or such enrolled member and spouse residing in the Village of Coxsackie shall be exempt from taxation to the extent of ten percent (10%) of the assessed value of such property for Village purposes, exclusive of special assessments. 

The Board deliberated with the Village Attorney about twenty-year active members, un-remarried surviving spouses of volunteers killed in the line of duty, and un-remarried surviving spouses of volunteers with at least twenty years of service. 

Attorney Stout stated that the applicant shall maintain continual eligibility for the exemption in accordance with General Municipal Law Section 217 requirements for the Service Award Program, which defines active service as the accrual of a total of fifty (50) points during each anniversary year in accordance with a set of criteria outlined in the draft Local Law. 

Mayor Evans stated that there are around 25-30 eligible residents per the Fire Chief’s list. Eligible residents can take either the $200.00 tax credit or the 10% property tax exemption. 

Trustee Daoust stated that he though that residents could receive both the $200.00 tax credit and the property tax exemption. 

Attorney Stout stated that he can look into whether or not residents can receive both. 

Trustee Irwin asked for clarification on the point system. 
Attorney Stout stated that one point shall be granted to a volunteer firefighter or member of a volunteer ambulance corps for each of the following activities performed: Participation in a single training session, participation in a single drill, completion of a single work night, completion of each year of service, election or appointment to a position within the volunteer company, including as a delegate to a firefighter’s convention, teaching a public education fire prevention class without compensation to a school, non-profit, or civics organization, attendance at a single official meeting or a volunteer company, participation in a single response and/or standby, volunteers either temporarily and totally, or partially and permanently disabled, as certified by the workers compensation board, during the course of service or while actively engaged in providing line of duty services, shall receive five (5) points for each full month of disability, and volunteers whose continuous service is interrupted by up to four years of full-time active military duty are eligible for fifty (50) point each full year, prorated for service less than a year. 

Trustee Hanse asked if future Boards can amend the property tax exemption percentage. 

Attorney Stout stated that the exemption percentage can be amended, but that it requires a Public Hearing and Local Law change. 

Trustee Daoust asked if there is a variance process for those residents who don’t meet the 50 point criteria. 

Attorney Stout stated that there is no variance process per the Length of Service Award Program (LOSAP). 

Trustee Hanse asked who verifies participation. 

Mayor Evans stated that every time a Fire Department member does anything, they must sign in at their respective firehouse. This information is then given to the Fire Chief to track. 

Trustee Daoust stated that Fire Department members also have to sign in so that they are covered by workers compensation. 

Trustee Hanse stated that in Section 3 of the draft Local Law, talking about the continuation of eligibility requirements, he feels that the phrase, “The applicant shall…” should be changed to, “an enrolled member shall also be required to…”

Mayor Evans stated that in Section 7 of the draft Local Law, talking about the application process, the “Village Assessor” needs to be removed. There is only a “Town Assessor” in Coxsackie. 

Attorney Stout stated that he will make those changes. 

The Board entered into an Attorney/Client privileged session with Village Attorney, Robert Stout at 7:10 p.m.

The Board returned to the regular Workshop Meeting at 9:10 p.m.

A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Hanse. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,


Nikki Bereznak
Clerk

